

Bimonthly Review (June)

by the Center for Belarus and Regional Studies at the European Humanities University



Joint drills of the Belarusian army and non-strategic nuclear forces of Russia continued in June. During the first stage of maneuvers, the troops of the two countries practiced the deployment of "Iskander" missiles and the use of hypersonic "Kinjal" missiles. In the second stage, Russian and Belarusian units mastered the skills related to the "combat use of non-strategic nuclear weapons", including the detonation of tactical nuclear munitions.ⁱ Reuters notes that the United States has not observed changes in Russia's strategic approaches, although American intelligence takes seriously exercises where the use of nuclear weapons is practiced. The head of the Belarusian General Staff Pavel Muraveyka said that Iskander launchers moved to designated areas on the territory of Belarus, received special munitions, were outfitted with missile warheads, and were sent to designated targets. Muraveyka especially noted the fact that now the Belarusian military has the necessary skills to handle atomic charges." In connection with the exercises, experts have identified a number of important points. Russian independent analyst Anatoly Nesmian (a writer and blogger who is well-known for criticizing the Putin regime, as well as exposing the political adventurism and corrupt aspirations of the Russian top bureaucrats) points out that in the Soviet military doctrine, the use of tactical nuclear charges was assumed during offensive combat operations as a way to break through the enemy's defensive formations. From the point of view of defense, such nuclear weapons are completely useless – the radius of destruction of the charges is small and it is impossible to stop an offensive on a wide front using them, says Nesmian.ⁱⁱⁱ Another expert, British colonel Hamish de Bretton-Gordon, who has served in command positions in the British army and NATO for a long time, suggests that the Russian-Belarusian exercises are an attempt to mislead a potential enemy. According to Bretton-Gordon, there has been a significant degradation of combat potential in Russia's nuclear forces over the past 30 years: as a result, if Moscow still has nuclear weapons at all, which there are serious doubts about, then the danger of such weapons is seriously exaggerated by the Kremlin's propaganda machine. The British officer suggests not to take seriously the current exercises and Russian threats to use weapons of mass destruction. The opinions of the two experts are quite consistent: it makes no sense to practice the use of tactical nuclear weapons for defensive purposes if such weapons exist; if they do not exist, then the purpose of such exercises is only for the media, not a build-up of defense potential. For the Belarusian side, it is primarily the propaganda effect that is important – after all, Lukashenka probably does not have the right to press the "red button" and is hardly interested in a nuclear war unfolding on the territory of his country.

Meanwhile, tensions on the western border of Belarus are growing. On June 6, a Polish soldier, who had been wounded on May 28 by participants of an illegal attempt to break through the border from Belarus to Poland, died. Warsaw immediately demanded that Minsk investigate and detain the murderer. The Belarusian Foreign Ministry responded to this demand by accusing Poland of blocking all border cooperation for many years and claimed that for this reason it will be difficult to provide effective assistance. The tragedy associated with the death of the soldier has become another piece of evidence of the growing threat from the east for the Polish authorities. On June 10, the Tusk government approved the "Eastern Shield deterrence and defense program" worth 10 billion PLN (about 2.5 billion USD). It involves the creation of a detection, warning and tracking system based on a network of base stations on the borders with Belarus and Russia. Advanced operational bases will be built, including the deployment of missile and air defense systems to combat drones. To limit the mobility of the advancing forces, it is planned to build anti-tank ditches and to mine roads and bridges.

Meanwhile, the association of Belarusian security forces in exile (BYPOL) issued a statement that during the breakthrough across the border, when the Polish soldier was killed, the special services of Belarus planned to scatter anti-personnel mines along the border strip on the territory of Poland. This move has raised doubts even among emigrants, but BYPOL continues to insist on it. After the murder of the Polish soldier, the Belarusian authorities made several demonstrative gestures to prove their interest in reducing tensions on the border: in particular, dozens of illegal immigrants were detained near Minsk and are awaiting deportation. Nevertheless, in Poland, according to analysts from Warsaw, there is complete unanimity on the issue of relations with Minsk: there can be no liberalization in this area, only a tightening is possible. Moreover, Lukashenka himself does not seem to have the goal of normalizing relations with the West, since he sees this as a threat to his power. In total, according to the Polish Defense Minister, in 2024 about 20,000 people have so far tried to enter the country from Belarus. As a result, Polish Foreign Minister Sikorski said that his country is considering the possibility of completely closing the land border with Belarus.

Meanwhile, Minsk has also provoked a conflict with Israel – and for no apparent reason. In his speech on exposing the corrupt activities of Belarusian Railway officials, Lukashenka said: "Here are three dozen people listed. Excuse me, I'm not an antisemite, but more than half are Jews. Do they occupy a special, privileged position with us, do they steal and do not think about their future?". Xii The Israeli government's reply followed immediately: the Israeli Foreign Minister accused Lukashenka of antisemitism, and a protest note was handed to the government in Minsk. Xiii Israeli media collected a number of statements by Lukashenka, which, according to Tel Aviv, are enough for him to be considered an antisemite. Xiiv

П

The Belarusian state TV channel ONT reported that the KGB had uncovered a group of schoolchildren from Mahileu who were allegedly engaged in the manufacture of explosive devices on the instructions of foreign special services. "The child terrorists were preparing for terrorist attacks. They confessed immediately after their detention. One of the three was charged with the illegal possession of explosives and preparation of an act of terrorism."xv Earlier, a group of teenagers, including minors, was arrested by the KGB. They were charged with preparing attacks on police stations on behalf of the Ukrainian special services.*xvi The details of the case of the Mahileu schoolchildren are not known, and the ONT report does not allow us to form an exhaustive picture of it. According to chemical experts, however, the facts that have been given allow us to qualify the actions of the detainees as ordinary childish pranks. Tampering with explosive objects was widespread among schoolchildren: in addition, iodine vials were used as containers for packing explosives, and the "explosives" were made from ordinary paint.*xvii However, the campaign against the so-called "sabotage operations" of foreign intelligence services is gaining momentum in the country.

In June, official reports appeared about the arrest of former employees of the Belarusian sanatorium in Lithuania. The director and head of the marketing service of the "Belarus" sanatorium were accused of collecting information about clients – influential Belarusian officials – through the Belarusian boarding house in Druskininkai for the Lithuanian special services. *viii A marketing manager has already been sentenced to 6 years in prison.**

In June, the International Labour Organization^{xx} lodged a sharp protest about the violation of the professional rights of Belarusian citizens. The IOL demanded freedom for organizations that defend the rights of workers. According to representatives of the organization, independent trade unions in Belarus are persecuted, their leadership is in prison, and any attempts to protect workers' rights are suppressed by brutal repression. The IOL also elected Aliaksander Yarashuk to its Administrative Council. Yarashuk, the head of the Belarusian Congress of Democratic Trade Unions, has been in prison since April 2022.^{xxi} In total, at the end of June 2024, human rights defenders recognized nearly 1,500 people as political prisoners.^{xxii}

The Lukashenka regime continues to put pressure on political emigrants by passing sentences *in absentia* and confiscating their personal property. Blogger Andrey Pavuk and his wife Volga, opera singer Marharyta Liauchuk, and bloggers Illia Salenkou and Uladyslau Navazhilau^{xxiii} were all sentenced to long terms of imprisonment *in absentia*. In particular, they are accused of creating an "extremist formation" in the form of a satirical YouTube channel titled "Rudabelskaya Pakazukha". They were punished with detention in prison for terms from 6 to 12 years. "In June, Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya's adviser Franak Viachorka was sentenced to 20 years in prison. He is also abroad and was therefore punished remotely." All of them were also given huge fines and had property seized as payment.

Ш

On June 20, the State Border Committee of Belarus issued a statement warning that no provocations on the Belarusian-Ukrainian border would be tolerated or accepted. The SPC claimed that there was an increase in the deployment of troops on their common borders, including special forces troops and units of the Ukrainian Main Intelligence Directorate. These units are equipped with heavy weapons, including infantry armored vehicles, howitzers, and self-propelled artillery.**xxvi** The Border Committee stated that Belarus has the necessary resources to respond to any provocations. The Ukrainian Center for Countering Disinformation responded immediately. Kyiv believes that Lukashenka's regime is acting within the framework of a joint strategy with Russia to destabilize the situation by conducting disinformation and psychological operations against Ukraine**xxvii**. At the same time, a representative of the State Border Committee of Ukraine admitted that a fortification of the border is taking

place, but indicated that there is no provocation in this act. Kyiv considers an escalation of border security inevitable since Belarus took the side of Russia in the war. xxviii Analysts have been working to explain the sudden aggravation of the situation on the border between the two countries. There are few reliably established facts, so completely speculative versions of events appear – for example, one narrative claims that after Putin's trip to North Korea, Moscow began implementing some kind of "hybrid offensive" plan. Belarus has its own role in this: constant exercises, an emphasis on the nuclear threat and an increase in tensions all serve to divert Ukrainian troops so they are permanently positioned on the northern border. xxix In this regard, the migration crisis of moderate (and manageable) intensity on the border with Poland also plays a role. Belarus's active participation in the Ukrainian-Russian conflict on Russia's side was the reason for the adoption by the European Union of the 14th package of sanctions against Minsk.xxx The main purpose of this package is to block the supply of smuggled goods to Russia from the EU through Belarus.xxxi The sanctions were formulated in a hurry, since the Hungarian presidency of the EU was about to begin on July 1, 2024, and it could block economic restrictions on Minsk because of its special relationship with Belarus.

ENDNOTES

- Faulconbridge, G. "Russia begins second stage of tactical nuclear weapon drills with Belarus." *Reuters*, June 11, 2024. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-belarus-start-second-stage-tactical-nuclear-drills-ministry-says-2024-06-11/
- "VoenTV of Belarus. "Boopyженные Силы Беларуси участвуют в учении с нестратегическими ядерными силами [Belarusian Armed Forces participate in an exercise with non-strategic nuclear forces]." YouTube, June 12, 2024. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SHu4O87Q17Y
- Несмиян, А. "Учения по отработке применения ядерного оружия, безусловно, нужны, важны и являются частью системы поддержания боевой готовности [Exercises to practice the use of nuclear weapons are certainly necessary, important and part of the system for maintaining combat readiness.]." *Telegram*, June 11, 2024. https://t.me/anatoly_nesmiyan/18881
- ^{iv} Bretton-Gordon, H. "Putin's nuclear arsenal is crumbling. Ukraine can take it out for good." *The Telegraph*, June 14, 2024. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2024/06/14/putin-nuclear-arsenal-iscrumbling-ukraine-can-attack/
- V Dowództwo Generalne. ""... krwi własnej ani życia nie szczędzić" ["...do not spare your own blood or life"]." X. June 6. 2024. https://x.com/DGeneralneRSZ/status/1798707799079215137
- vi БЕЛТА. "МИД Беларуси призывает Польшу восстановить полноценное сотрудничество в правоохранительной сфере [Belarusian Foreign Ministry urges Poland to restore full co-operation in the law enforcement sphere]." June 7, 2024. https://belta.by/society/view/mid-belarusi-prizyvaet-polshu-vosstanovit-polnotsennoe-sotrudnichestvo-v-pravoohranitelnoj-sfere-639750-2024/
- vii PolskieRadio. "Правительство Польши приняло программу сдерживания и обороны «Щит Восток» [The Polish government has adopted a deterrence and defence programme Shield East]." June 10, 2024. https://www.polskieradio.pl/397/7835/Artykul/3389530
- ^{viii} ByPol. "Что стоит за убийством польского военного? [What's behind the murder of a Polish military officer?]." *Telegram*, June 11, 2024. https://t.me/bypolofficial/294
- ^{ix} Цыганкоў, В. "Чаму Беларусь ня выдасьць забойцу польскага памежніка? Думка аналітыка Каміля Клысіньскага [Why won't Belarus extradite the killer of the Polish border guard? Analyst Kamil Klysinski's opinion]."*Радыё Свабода*, June 12, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/32989246.html
- * Wprost. "20 tys. prób sforsowania polskiej granicy. Szef MON: Atakują nas hordy bandytów [20 thousand attempts to cross the Polish border. Head of the Ministry of National Defense: Hordes of bandits are attacking us]." June 26, 2024. https://www.wprost.pl/opinie-i-komentarze/11735083/sejm-kosiniak-kamysz-o-granicy-polsko-bialoruskiej-wspomnial-o-hordach-bandytow.html
- xi Szoszyn, R. "Rusłan Szoszyn: Samobój Radosława Sikorskiego. Zamknięcie granicy skazałoby Białorusinów na łagier [Ruslan Szoszyn: Radosław Sikorski's suicide. Closing the border would condemn Belarusians to a labor camp]." *Komentarze*, June 24, 2024. https://www.rp.pl/komentarze/art40692781-ruslan-szoszyn-samoboj-radoslawa-sikorskiego-zamkniecie-granicy-skazaloby-bialorusinow-na-lagier
- хії АТН: новости Беларуси и мира. "Лукашенко жёстко о коррупции: шаг влево, шаг вправо к стенке поставим. Панорама [Lukashenko is tough on corruption: a step to the left, a step to the right we'll put you to the wall. Panorama]." *YouTube*, 08:15. June 14, 2024. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0HJalhtiDVU
- Fritzhand, T.O. "Katz calls Belarus president's remarks 'clear' antisemitism." JNS, June 16, 2024. https://www.jns.org/belarus-president-blames-jews-for-political-corruption/
- xiv אלכס נירנבורג "האמירה המקוממת של נשיא בלארוס" ("Half of the suspects are Jewish": חצי מהחשודים יהודים "האמירה המקוממת של נשיא בלארוס" ("Half of the suspects are Jewish": the outrageous statement of the Belarusian president]." KAN, June 15, 2024. https://www.kan.org.il/content/kan-news/global/761242/
- xv ONT News. "Шумно и с криками о российском влиянии: в Грузии приняли закон об иноагентах [Noisy and shouting about Russian influence: Georgia adopted a law on foreign agents]." *Telegram*, June 9, 2024. https://t.me/ontnews/150057
- xvi ONT TV Channel. ""ДЕТИ на прицеле. ЗАВЕРБОВАННЫЕ врагом": как СБУ ИСПОЛЬЗУЕТ детей для совершения ТЕРАКТОВ. Фильм OHT ["CHILDREN in the crosshairs. TARGETED BY THE ENEMY": how the SSU USES children to carry out TERRACTS. Film ONT]." YouTube, April 29, 2024. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4ivAqNnSPDE
- хvii Радыё Свабода. "«Хлопцаў затрымалі за дзіцячыя пэтарды». Навуковец пракамэнтаваў арышт юнакоў за выбухоўку ["Boys were detained for children's firecrackers." The scientist commented on the arrest of the young men for explosives]." June 11, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/32987593.html
- х^{viii} БЕЛТА. "Предложили оказать содействие и собирали компромат. Как литовские спецслужбы завербовали директора санатория "Беларусь" [They offered to assist and collected dirt. How Lithuanian

- special services recruited the director of the sanatorium 'Belarus']." June 11, 2024. https://www.belta.by/society/view/predlozhili-okazat-sodejstvie-i-sobirali-kompromat-kak-litovskie-spetssluzhby-zaverbovali-direktora-640568-2024/
- xix ЕВРОРАДИО. "В Беларуси за "агентурную деятельность" на 6 лет осудили гражданку Литвы [In Belarus, a Lithuanian citizen was sentenced for 6 years for 'agent activity'.]." June 11, 2024. https://euroradio.fm/ru/v-belarusi-za-agenturnuyu-deyatelnost-na-6-let-osudili-grazhdanku-litvy
- ** International Labour Organization. "Report of the Committee on the Application of Standards. Part One: General Report (2024)." P. 39-41. June 14, 2024. https://www.ilo.org/resource/record-proceedings/ilc/112/report-committee-application-standards-part-one-general-report-2024
- ^{xxi} Радыё Свабода. "МАП патрабуе ад Беларусі дапусьціць да палітвязьняў місію мэдыкаў [The ILO demands that Belarus allow a mission of medics to visit political prisoners]." June 14, 2024. https://www.svaboda.org/a/32993192.html
- ^{xxii} Вясна. "сПа стане на 26 ліпеня ў Беларусі прызнаныя палітычнымі вязнямі 1382 чалавекі [As of July 26, 1,382 people are recognized as political prisoners in Belarus]." N.D. https://prisoners.spring96.org/
 ^{xxiii} БЕЛТА. "Блогера Паука приговорили к 12 годам лишения свободы за экстремизм [Blogger Pauk was sentenced to 12 years in prison for extremism]." June 24, 2024. https://www.belta.by/amp/society/view/blogera-pauka-prigovorili-k-12-godam-lishenija-svobody-za-ekstremizm-643404-2024
- xxiv RFI. "«Белорусский режим ужасно обидчив». Блогер Паук о своем заочном приговоре к 12 годам колонии ['The Belarusian regime is terribly resentful'. Blogger Pauk about his sentence in absentia to 12 years in colony]." June 25, 2024.
- https://www.rfi.fr/ru/%D0%B5%D0%B2%D1%80%D0%BE%D0%BF%D0%B0/20240625-
- %D0%B1%D0%B5%D0%BB%D0%BE%D1%80%D1%83%D1%81%D1%81%D0%BA%D0%B8%D0%B9-
- %D1%80%D0%B5%D0%B6%D0%B8%D0%BC-%D1%83%D0%B6%D0%B0%D1%81%D0%BD%D0%BE-
- %D0%BE%D0%B1%D0%B8%D0%B4%D1%87%D0%B8%D0%B2-
- %D0%B1%D0%BB%D0%BE%D0%B3%D0%B5%D1%80-%D0%BF%D0%B0%D1%83%D0%BA-%D0%BE-
- %D1%81%D0%B2%D0%BE%D0%B5%D0%BC-
- %D0%B7%D0%B0%D0%BE%D1%87%D0%BD%D0%BE%D0%BC-
- %D0%BF%D1%80%D0%B8%D0%B3%D0%BE%D0%B2%D0%BE%D1%80%D0%B5-%D0%BA-12-
- %D0%B3%D0%BE%D0%B4%D0%B0%D0%BC-
- %D0%BA%D0%BE%D0%BB%D0%BE%D0%BD%D0%B8%D0%B8
- xxv VOA. "В Беларуси суд заочно приговорил советника Тихановской Франака Вячорку к 20 годам колонии [In Belarus, the court sentenced in absentia Tihanouskaya's adviser Franak Viachorka to 20 years in colony]." June 20, 2024. https://www.golosameriki.com/a/belorussian-court-sentenced-tikhanovskaya-advisor-franak-vyachorka-20-years-in-prison-for-calling-to-capture-the-power/7664034.html
- ххуі Государственный пограничный комитет Республики Беларусь. "Госпогранкомитет предупреждает о недопустимости провокаций на украинско-белорусской границе [State Border Committee warns against provocations on the Ukrainian-Belarusian border]." June 20, 2024. https://gpk.gov.by/news/gpk/161863/
- ххиї ЦЕНТР ПРОТИДІЇ ДЕЗІНФОРМАЦІЇ. "білоруський режим активно використовує всі доступні йому медіаресурси для поширення пропаганди, спрямованої на дискредитацію України, виправдання політики лукашенка та підтримку дій росії [the Belarusian regime actively uses all media resources available to it to spread propaganda aimed at discrediting Ukraine, justifying Lukashenko's policy and supporting Russia's actions]." *Telegram*, June 24, 2024. https://t.me/CenterCounteringDisinformation/10813
- ххviii Шпак, Е. "В Беларуси заявили об увеличении украинских военных на границе, в ГПСУ отреагировали [Belarus said about the increase of Ukrainian military on the border, the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine reacted]." NewVoice, June 20, 2024. https://nv.ua/ukraine/events/v-belarusi-zayavili-o-provokaciyah-na-granice-s-ukrainoy-v-gpsu-otvetili-50428869.html
- ^{xxix} UDF.by. "«Генерал КГБ»: Лукашенко начал выполнять свою часть плана по атаке на Запад и Украину ['KGB General": Lukashenko has started to fulfill his part of the plan to attack the West and Ukraine]." June 23, 2024. https://udf.name/news/main_news/269832-general-kgb-lukashenko-nachal-vypolnjat-svoju-chast-plana-po-atake-na-zapad-i-ukrainu.html
- Belgium in the EU. "EU Ambassadors agreed in principle on a new package of sanctions targeting Belarus". X, June 26, 2024. https://x.com/EU2024BE/status/1805918751994290356
- хххі Польская, К. "Послы стран EC согласовали новые санкции против Беларуси [EU ambassadors agree on new sanctions against Belarus]." *DW*, June 26, 2024. https://www.dw.com/ru/posly-stran-essoglasovali-novye-sankcii-protiv-belarusi/a-69479956